MINUTES OF THE

MANAGEMENT ADVISORY COUNCIL

June 15, 2011

Visit the MAC website at ct.gov/MAC

Peter Bucknall, MAC Chair, called the meeting to order at 9:05a.m.  Peter thanked those in attendance for their participation.  

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the meetings of April 20 and May 18, 2011 were distributed electronically via the list serv.  There was a motion made and seconded to approve the minutes, as submitted.  The minutes were approved unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report 

The Treasurer’s report was distributed electronically via the list serv.  Claudia Helfgott, Treasurer, reported that there has been no activity in the account since the last report.  The account balance as of May 31, 2011 remains $2,843.27.  The Treasurer’s report was accepted unanimously, as submitted.

Committee Reports 

Credentials.  In the absence of Ellen Carter, MAC Credential Chair, there was no report.
Old Business

Speakers and Logistics.  Elise Kremer Indicated that there is still an opening in the 2011 calendar for a speaker for the September 21 meeting.  There are two options.  Peggy Zabawar’s presentation on workplace violence and threat assessment was postponed in deference to Linda Yelmini’s presentation at the May 18 meeting.  We would like to get Peggy’s talk rescheduled.  There had also been interest expressed at the April 20 meeting in having a speaker who could provide an overview of the 2011 legislative session; this had been tentatively planned for the September 21 meeting, but no speaker has been identified as yet.  Discussion ensued on these two options.  Peggy suggested that she could invite Andrea Keilty, a DAS legislative liaison, to provide the session recap at the September 21 meeting.  Peggy indicated she would be happy to defer her presentation until a later date.  It was the consensus of the group to try to schedule Ms. Keilty for the September 21 meeting.  Peggy was thanked for her continued flexibility.
There was a suggestion that had been e-mailed regarding a potential speaker who came highly recommended, and this recommendation was discussed.  In conclusion, it was felt that our speakers calendar is at this point fully committed to the membership’s priority topics.  

Web Site.  Chris Beloff reported that the MAC website was converted to the new version.   This conversion consisted solely of the migration of the existing content.  Managers are asked to save the new website version to their “Favorites”, so that they are not bringing up the old version inadvertently.  Chris would also like to have an updated Representatives/Alternates list on the website.  He needs Ellen 
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Carter to review the list and make sure it is current before he updates it.  It was suggested that the list reflect any vacancies that exist.
Communications Committee.   Tom Crafa had nothing new to report.  

Orientation Committee.   Peggy Zabawar had been nominated to succeed Dave Lynn as the Orientation Committee chair.  Elise discussed this with Peggy, and she has accepted.  A goal of the Orientation Committee will be to put together a “Welcome” packet for incoming MAC members.  Peggy and Elise will discuss this further. 
Legislative Committee.  Elise touched briefly on the following Public Acts:

PA 11-6, AAC the Budget for the Biennium Ending June 30, 2013, and Other Provisions Relating to Revenue
PA 11-33, AAC State Employees and Training to Deal with Workplace Violence
PA 11-44, AAC the Bureau of Rehabilitative Services and Implementation of Provisions of the Budget Concerning Human Services and Public Health
PA 11-48, AA Implementing Provisions of the Budget Concerning General Government 

PA 11-51, AA Implementing the Provisions of the Budget Concerning the Judicial Branch, Child Protection, Criminal Justice, Weigh Stations and Certain State Agency Consolidations
PA 11-61, AA Implementing the Revenue Items in the Budget and Making Budget Adjustments, Deficiency Appropriations, Certain Revisions to Bills of the Current Session and Miscellaneous Changes to the General Statutes

PA 11-80, AAC the Establishment of the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection and Planning for Connecticut’s Energy Future

A number of these bills provide for various Executive Branch reorganizations, which have been detailed on the Governor’s website.  Discussion ensued on PA 11-61, which includes provisions in Sec. 165 related to the SEBAC tentative agreement and the extension of its terms to non-represented employees.  It was remarked that Sec. 165 requires the Commissioner of Administrative Services and the Secretary of Policy and Management to “apply terms comparable” to those in the SEBAC agreement, if adopted, to non-represented employees.  Sec. 165 also requires the Secretary of Policy and Management to submit a plan to the Legislature by June 30, 2011, detailing how the terms of such agreement will apply to non-represented employees.

Further discussion ensued about how the various agency consolidations would affect MAC’s representation structure.  There was a concern expressed about a loss of communication to agency managers, if existing MAC members were not allowed to continue to serve during the transition.  It was noted that the Credentials Chair had commented at a prior meeting that amendments to MAC’s By-Laws would be required.  Elise explained the process for amending the By-Laws.  There was a suggestion that, when the By-Laws are amended, some language be included to set out a process for dealing with the impact of reorganizations on MAC’s structure. 
In concluding, it was noted that this legislative report is provided for informational purposes only.  
Salary Compression Workgroup.  A question was raised as to whether the Salary Compression workgroup was still in place.  Peter confirmed that it is.  An excellent one-page executive summary of the compensation issues was recently developed, to provide key talking points to the Administration.

Dialogue with Administration Officials.  Peter reported that the meeting that was rescheduled from April 14 to May 3 was postponed by the Secretary’s office.  The May 3 meeting was rescheduled to May 11.  It 
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was a cordial meeting but brief, as the Secretary was called out for another urgent matter about 15 minutes into the meeting.  The initial discussion was to introduce MAC, the officers, the Managers Day event, and MAC’s interest in being a helpful and informative resource for the Administration.  There was a brief discussion of managers’ concerns, focusing primarily on salary compression, succession planning, and longevity.  The Secretary acknowledged that he was well aware of these issues.  He did indicate that he or a designee would be willing to meet to discuss these issues further after the remaining budget matters are wrapped up.  He also indicated that longevity was being looked at, but there was nothing definitive he could share at this point.  Peter will pursue the offer for a future meeting, as soon as the SEBAC tentative agreement is brought to closure.  There was a question as to the role of the Department of Administrative services in these discussions.  First, it was noted that Martin Anderson was invited to the meeting, but was unable to attend.  Secondly, DAS did produce a draft report on salary compression, which we are not privy to, for former Secretary Genuario.  At that time, Secretary Genuario indicated he had requested further study before the report was finalized.
Other Old Business.  There was no other Old Business.  

New Business

Managers Day 2011.  Peter reported that the planning committee has been meeting, and the plans are well underway.  The date has been changed to Friday, September 23, to avoid a conflict with the Jewish holiday.  Peter called for a brief meeting of the committee after today’s business meeting.  Peter asked all MAC members to make every effort to attend the event and to encourage their agency managers to do so.  The Aqua Turf is extending last year’s pricing, which will enable us to hold the registration fee at last year’s level, which was $40.

We will again coordinate the book drive for the Department of Children and Families’ literacy program.  We will also be coordinating a collection for the Department of Veterans’ Affairs, this time for the residents of the health care facility.  Management of the facility has suggested that DVD’s and music CD’s would be welcome.  Items that would be popular with the residents include: for the DVD’s, Westerns, John Wayne, and World War 2 movies; and for the music CD’s, big band and jazz.  

Elise will send the nomination packets out on the list servs as soon as we can confirm that letters have gone to the agency heads.  Ram Aberasturia will follow up with Mark Polzella, who is handling the agency head mailing.

There was discussion as to whether retired managers could attend Managers Day.  They are allowed to register, and some retirees have in fact attended past events.  Retirees are also eligible for the Distinguished Managerial Service Award, and have received awards in past years.  There was discussion about how best to get the word out to retirees when registration is open.           
Nominating Committee.  A Nominating Committee is needed, to develop a slate of proposed officers for the next term.  A motion was made, and passed unanimously, that the following individuals be appointed to the Nominating Committee:  Tom Crafa, Chair; Elisa Nahas; and Ram Aberasturia.  Elise will send out an e-mail to the MAC members via the list serv, soliciting interest and asking that interested members contact Tom. 
Guest from AMECSS.  Ellen Blaschinski asked for the floor to introduce herself.  She is a Department of Public Health manager and the current President of AMECSS.  Ellen noted that the executive boards of MAC and AMECSS had a meeting during off-hours to share information on areas of mutual interest.  She stressed that the meeting was for informational purposes only.  Both organizations share an interest in 
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improving conditions for managers, although their standing and approaches to issues differ.  AMECSS has also been gathering information on salary compression.  They took a more active role in this legislative session, and have retained a lobbyist.  They have lobbied on the issues of salary compression and longevity, as well as seeking a seat at the SEBAC table.  In meetings with legislators, AMECSS has found that most are surprised to learn that SEBAC terms are applied to managers, but that managers do not have a corresponding voice in the process.  AMECSS is concerned with how the provisions of PA 11-61 will be implemented.  As had been noted above, provisions in Sec. 165 require the Commissioner of Administrative Services and the Secretary of Policy and Management to apply terms “comparable” to those in the SEBAC agreement, if adopted, to non-represented employees.  There is serious concern about how “comparable” will be interpreted and implemented.  They would argue that extending the health care and pension changes to managers, while electing not to extend the guarantees on increments and job security, is not “comparable”.

AMECSS has attempted to meet with Office of Policy and Management/Department of Administrative Services officials on this issue and on budget savings AMECSS would like to put forward.  The Administration has expressed concerns about the propriety of such a meeting, and no meeting has been forthcoming.  The Administration’s position appears to be that MAC is the official and appropriate venue for any such discussions with Administration officials.  AMECSS has drafted a letter to Administration officials regarding the extension of the terms of the SEBAC agreement to managers.  However, given the position of the Administration, they felt it might be more appropriate for such a letter to come from MAC.  Discussion ensued, with the MAC membership expressing the importance of having the issue addressed and further noting that, since MAC is the only voice to bring forward managerial concerns, it is important to use it.  Following this discussion, it was concluded that the most appropriate course of action, and the one that would be followed, is for MAC to draft and send a letter on this subject.         
Other New Business.  There was no other New Business. 

Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m.  The list of those in attendance at the June 15, 2011 meeting and the Treasurer’s report are attached and are hereby made a part of these minutes.  

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 20, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. in Conference Room B at the Department of Transportation.    

Respectfully submitted,

Elise Kremer

MAC Secretary

MAC Representative for the

Department of Public Health
MAC ATTENDANCE ROSTER

June 15, 2011

Agency
Name

Rep/Alt/Guest

Administrative Services
Peggy Zabawar
A
Banking
Claudia Helfgott, Treasurer
R

Children and Families
Gayle Hoffman
A
Consumer Protection
Elisa Nahas
R

Correction
Don Currey
R

Developmental Services
Jadwiga Goclowski
R

Education
Deb Paradis
R
Insurance
Mark Murphy
A
Labor
Ram Aberasturia
R

Motor Vehicles
David Ostafin
A

Pardons and Paroles
Rasa Pakalnis
R

Public Health
Elise Kremer, Secretary
R
Public Health
Ellen Blaschinski
G

Public Health
Pamela Kilbey-Fox
G

Public Utility Control
Peter O’Neil
R

Public Works
Bob Cody
R

Revenue Services
Tom Crafa
R

Revenue Services
Jim Norton
A

Social Services
Peter Bucknall, Chair
R
Transportation 
Wanda Seldon
R

Transportation
Sue Baillargeon
G

Transportation
Kathleen Karwick
G

Transportation 
Nancy Malinguaggio
G

Veterans’ Affairs
Chris Beloff
R

